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Urban Green Spaces. Facilities or infrastructure?

1. INTRODUCTION

The establishment of urban green spaces in Spanish planning EMERGES as AN OBLIGATION FOR urban 
PLANNERS and are considered as "endowments".  The LAND ACT 1956 conceived the open spaces system 
as a "green area" and a minimum reservation module of 10% of the whole area was reserved for such spaces. 
Then there was the discussion of whether it was of public use and domain, or only of public use, etc.... but that 
is not relevant for the question I want to raise.  The important thing is that green areas were considered within 
the same range of "things" as a cultural centre, a shop or a car park. 

In general, this conception of green spaces in urban areas has continued both IN doctrine and IN public 
opinion through the successive amendments to planning laws in almost all regions. However, it is not the only 
way to understand GREEN SPACES IN OUR CITIES. Anyway I prefer to talk about uncemented spaces rather 
than about green spaces as the term "green space" is usually associated with trees and grass. And the term 
"open spaces" includes urban areas such as squares or streets, which not in all cases can be considered as 
green areas or nature areas.

2. GREEN AND GREY INFRAESTRUCTURES

In 1999 the U.S. Forest Service, conservation organizations and other federal agencies, institutionalized the 
term Green Infrastructure with the idea of creating an interconnected network of natural areas to be displayed 
as the electricity or the communications infrastructures networks do. This concept of network is in the term 
origin and still remains in its current CONCEPTION. But the idea has evolved since then and now it is RATHER 
understood as any natural system that supports life BY making possible ecological processes, wildlife 
conservation and resources preservation. 

It is evident that nature is the main element for urban areas existence. Primarily the urban system creates a 
different and more demanding order than the one of nature, which implies the need to get rid of entropy by 
transferring it to the natural environment so that it assimilates it. Therefore, from a systemic point of view, a city 
would not be possible without nature. However, the role of the infrastructure to which we are referring is less 
abstract and refers to specific aspects of the city running. And it is precisely in the periurban areas where this 
understanding of the term "the green" (with quotes) as infrastructure, can be appreciated.  Because it is in the 
nature purest areas, where this function is diluted in the more support general one of urban areas possible 
existence and therefore it is more specifically associated TO a network. 

This way of bringing it up, as natural environment versus built environment, has led some authors to oppose 
the so-called green infrastructure to a hypothetical grey infrastructure comprising the whole artificial networks 
shaping the urbanization. Without reaching those great abstract concepts and focusing on the specific case of 
cities, a change in the concept of green since the early years of urban planning to the present can be detected. 
It seems beyond doubt that "the green" understood as nature, plays a key role in enabling the mere existence 
of urbanization.  The strange thing is that, at first, the concept was closely linked to the parks, which from the 
point of view of conservation, have a certain part of "equipment" in the sense that they can be justified BY 
citizens ENJOYMENT.

If we focus on periurban areas, what we are referring to when we think on "the green" (I insist on the quotes) 
as an infrastructure?  If we come back to the definition of the RAE (Spanish Royal Academy) "set of elements 
or services that are considered necessary for the creation and operation of any organization", WE COULD try 
to find those elements or aspects of the green which would serve to operate the concrete and specific 
elements OF THE city. Although later ON I will be focusing in some main functions of  “THE GREEN”  in urban 
areas -  periurban areas for example - and in order to get to know what we are talking about, I would like to 
quote some ones: hydrologic regulation by controlling water runoff; soil erosion and flooding; ensuring flora 
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continuity and availability; provision OF mobility spaces and others for the survival of wildlife by increasing 
biodiversity; CO2 sink and other polluting elements; and many others of which the green belt of Vitoria is a 
paradigmatic example. 

These infrastructure functions in the periurban areas should not make us forget the fact that those areas also 
have AN EVIDENT GREEN EQUIPMENT FUNCTION. That means providing citizens with spaces dedicated 
to leisure, socialization, physical exercise or contact with nature.  IT COULD BE SAID that in these areas the 
vital ecological function in the less anthropised land of the territory gives way (even while still having a great 
importance) to its function as infrastructure and equipment. So a certain gradation which should be reflected 
in the management of these areas COULD BE SEEN: in the less anthropised areas, the priority should be 
ecological vocation and in the areas close to the city this vocation should be shared with the infrastructure and 
equipment function as explained above. 

3. GREEN INFRAESTRUCTURE IN URBAN AREAS

However if we enter the most urbanised areas of the city, we could question whether, actually, this 
infrastructure function is so important to be considered and which is the place of the ecological one, as the 
equipment vocation of the "green areas" (always in quotes, i.e. prevention) seems to be a priority, including - 
as stated before - from the legal point of view. I think it would be appropriate to analyze some paradigmatic 
examples which could help understand its meaning. 

Anyone involved in bioclimatic issues in the city knows that urban microclimate - in all instances - is 
characterized by harsh contrasts in just a few meters. The same applies to the relative humidity of air in an 
area that allows evapotranspiration versus another which is totally cemented. Or with the wind speed in narrow 
streets due to the Venturi effect. In all those cases, "the green", the introduction of nature into the city can help 
control the microclimate. It is a clear example of the vocation of "infrastructure" in certain urban "green areas". 
But the effects are not limited to the control of the microclimate. It is better to slow down the phenomenon of 
the "heat island" in cities (in certain climates). Examples could be multiplied. Several examples could be 
mentioned in order to explain that urban green areas are not only to provide citizens with spaces dedicated to 
leisure, socialization, physical exercise or contact with nature, but are also necessary so that the city run more 
efficiently. 

Now I would like to raise the issue of health and city planning as the physical and mental benefits that a proper 
distribution of green areas in the city brings, should be known by all those who are in charge of planning the 
city and, of course, citizen collectives. Thus, consideration of green areas as necessary equipment in the city 
is essential. But it turns out that health also responds to the vocation of the green areas as infrastructure. It is 
widely known the ability of tree leaves to fix certain kinds of air pollution by cleaning the air so it is much more 
economical than scrubbing towers placed in certain polluted places like tunnels.  And of course, the ability of 
the soil to absorb retains, filter and purify water. I could go on with countless examples of how green areas 
considered as a city infrastructure can help achieve certain effects in a much more economical way than using 
complicated and sophisticated technologies that are not only a waste money but also an ecological loss. 

It is obvious that the concept of green infrastructure I've developed along this brief exposition surpasses the 
initial idea of the 1999 U.S. Forest Service. I am convinced that the concept of green infrastructure in the city 
as the whole set of green spaces considered necessary for its operation will have to step forward sooner or 
later and that these functions will be considered critical and fundamental for its efficiency But that does not 
mean that urban green areas forget their original vocation of equipment. Moreover, the joint consideration of 
both vocations acting synergistically will be crucial to the organization of the city of the future.  In conclusion, I 
would also like to say that the ecological function that meet green areas – nor urban nor periurban - should be 
remembered, even symbolically, in the design and organization of urban green areas.
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